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Craven District Council


OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY CORPORATE SUB-GROUP

15th February 2006

Present – The Chairman (Councillor Solloway) and Councillors Alderson, Mrs Firth and Whitaker.

Councillor Jaquin was also in attendance.

Officers – Director of Community Services, Head of Democratic Services, Head of Leisure and Community Facilities, Car Parks Manager and Committee Officer.

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Barrett (substitute for Hill) and Councillors Butcher and Hill (Members of Community Services Committee).

Start: 6pm 









Finish: 8:20pm

The minutes of the Sub-Group’s meetings held on 5th, 18th and 31st January 2006 were confirmed and signed by the Chairman.

Minutes for Report

	OSC.56
	CAR PARKING STRATEGIES


(a) Consultation

The Head of Democratic Services submitted a report presenting correspondence received in response to the Sub-Group’s request for views on the Council’s car parking strategies, together with copies of letters to the local newspaper, and from coach operators.  Some of the comments received could be summarised as follows:-

· more spaces needed near the town centre;

· keep charges low otherwise people are forced to park on the streets;

· parking charges for residents should take account of the fact that they pay Council Tax;

· parking permit holders should be allowed to park in Whitefriars Car Park, Settle year round;

· park and ride could relieve the town centre of all-day parking by workers;

· adopt the Harrogate “time card” principle and have free parking;

· multi-storeys could be built in conjunction with the NCP company; and

· Skipton was not coach-friendly and parking charges were too high.

During the course of the Sub-Group’s discussion, the following information and comments were forthcoming:

· It was difficult to park near Town Head Surgery, Settle, which in turn caused problems for elderly and infirm patients; possibly explore some form of mechanism for the use of Whitefriars in conjunction with the Surgery.

· Settle was different to Skipton in that it did not run out of spaces on its car parks.  The principles to be applied on zoning arrangements for permit use would need to be different.

· An issue to be addressed was how to both encourage coaches and accommodate them.  An edge of town parking area, together with suitable drop-off and pick-up points in town, needed to be identified.

· Attempts were currently being made to obtain the details of park and ride schemes operating in Districts of a similar size to Craven.

· Discussions had been held with partner agencies and the County Council regarding the potential for park and ride in Skipton; scale and volume was a central issue.

· Knaresborough operated a small park and ride scheme at the weekend.

· The introduction of larger park and ride schemes, such as that operating in York, had been combined with an increase in parking charges in the town centre and the introduction of appropriate highway measures such as bus lanes.  A holistic approach was needed.

· The possibility of conducting a survey to establish how many people drove into work in Skipton was being considered.

· Evidence relating to coach visitors indicated that the level of spend was significant and the majority of this was in shops not on the market.

· The quarry area off the northern bypass might offer scope for use as a coach park.

· If Metro fares were to be extended beyond the West Yorkshire boundary, more car parking would be needed in the area around Skipton Railway Station.  This would need to be discussed with Network Rail.

The Chairman invited members of the public present to address the Sub-Group, and the following is a summary of the comments made:

· Mr R Stone (Clerk to Ribble Banks Parish Council) said that members of the Parish Council felt that part of Whitefriars Car Park, Settle should be available for permit holders, and in particular those wishing to use it in connection with appointments at Town Head Surgery.

· Mrs G Walters (Skipton) expressed support for investigations to be undertaken regarding the operation of park and ride schemes in towns similar to Skipton.  Streets were congested with parked vehicles and the solution was to make parking provision on the outskirts, not bring more vehicles into the town centre.  Coaches were important to the town centre’s prosperity and should be encouraged, with perhaps some form of drop-off and pick-up arrangement in town.  On the question of the proposed residents’ parking scheme, she asked whether the Council could exert any influence over the County Council regarding its decision to allow short stay parking in residents parking zones, if introduced.  

· Mr J Kerwin-Davey expressed concerns that developing a greenfield site for a park and ride car park, could result in it being designated as a brownfield site for future development.  A number of small pieces of land around Skipton could be used for parking.  Perhaps the Council should encourage the owners to bring them into use for that purpose; some form of grant might be appropriate. He referred, in particular, to an area of land behind the Superdrug store (off High Street), which would be ideal for use a small car park.

· Mr D Goldie (Skipton Chamber of Trade) expressed the opinion that there was a need to accommodate coaches better than was currently the case.  Ideally an area should be established out of the centre for coach parking, such as Skipton Rock Quarry linked to the introduction of drop-off / pick-up points.  Park and ride was an issue to be looked at in detail as a vast number of parking spaces were taken up by people working in the town. The Council should seek to establish the number of spaces needed for both workers and other parties.  A new link road from the Skipton south / western bypass to the Railway Station area, together with a new parking area, near the Station would help.

(b) Information Requested by Members

Further to Minute OSC.54/05-06, the Head of Leisure and Community Facilities submitted a briefing note prepared by the Car Parks’ Manager responding to questions raised by Members and requests for additional information. The questions / issues covered by the note were

(i) Are the new pay and display machines on the High Street Car Park, Skipton Disabled Discrimination Act (DDA) compliant?

Response: The machines on the High Street Car Park do not comply with recommendations made as a result of the DDA. It was estimated that a budget cost of £3,000 would be required in order to adapt the pay and display machines.

If they were adapted, it might be necessary to install additional machines as some able-bodied customers already had to bend to view the control panel and reducing the height of machines would exaggerate this problem.

(ii) Are ticket sales figures available for each pay and display car park?

Response: Details of ticket sales for each car park machine were available.  For Members’ information, details of the ticket sales and income for each machine for the 2004/05 financial year had been circulated with the briefing note.

(iii) Is information available on permit holders in order to conduct a use survey? 

Response: All permit holders completed an application form so as to obtain or renew a permit.  A reminder was to be sent to existing permit holders around the start of the new financial year and a questionnaire would be sent out with it.  Members’ comments on the proposed questionnaire were invited.

(iv) Could additional parking spaces be provided by introducing an alternative layout for the High Street Car Park, and are the driving aisles wider than they need to be? 

Response: A tabletop exercise had looked at aisle widths being reduced by using chevron parking, by having 90 degree parking and by changing direction from north-south to east-west.  The conclusion was that spaces would be lost should the intended line-marking scheme be changed.  Reducing line-marking below standard would make access and egress difficult for some drivers which would have an adverse effect on customer satisfaction.  Copies of a plan showing a temporary revised layout for the High Street Car Park had been circulated.  In light of the decision taken in respect of Skipton Developments, it was now suggested that a more permanent layout solution should be brought forward.  Following the Disability Discrimination Act, it was suggested that 6% of car parking spaces should be given over to disabled parking, and as part of its review, the Sub-Group would need to comment on disabled parking policy.

The mix of pedestrians and vehicles in Jerry Croft was an ongoing cause for concern and the Head of Leisure and Community Facilities suggested that this issue should be addressed as part of the proposed improvements at Skipton Town Hall under the Skipton Developments, or as part of work in connection with introducing a revised layout for the car park, or both.

(v) What is the average annual income per space per car park, and the average annual income for each parking space across all the Council’s pay and display car parks?

Response: The average annual income per parking space was £734.25, and the average annual income per space per car park ranged from £117.81 on Greenfoot, Settle to £1,457.29 at Keighley Road, Skipton.

(Note: In discussing car parking income, the Sub-Group requested feedback on what the impact would be on each Council Tax Band if car parking charges were to be removed. )

(vi) How many free car parks did the Council have, and how many spaces were there on each?

Response: The Council had ten free car parks with spaces ranging from seven to approximately 60.  The Council had previously considered making the Bunkers Hill Car Park, Skipton available for contract parking. However, the level of income derived from short stay parking at Keighley Road suggested that introducing short-stay pay and display parking at Bunkers Hill might generate more income and help to increase parking capacity.

In drawing the discussions to a close, the Chairman thanked all those present for their attendance and input.  Comments made and information presented would be taken into account by the Sub-Group in preparing its report and recommendations.

Next Meeting: Monday, 27th February 2006 at 6pm (informal meeting).

Chairman.
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